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EAST LYME BOARD OF EDUCATION 

East Lyme, Connecticut 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
Monday, March 14, 2016 -- 7:00 p.m. 
Room B101, East Lyme High School 

 

 MINUTES 

Board Members Present:   Tim Hagen (Chair), Al Littlefield (Secretary), Eric Bauman,          
Jill Carini, Candice Carlson, Bill Derry, John Kleinhans, Marlene 
Nickerson (arrived 7:25 p.m.), Barbara Senges, Jaime Barr 
Shelburn 

Board Members Absent:       None 

Administrators Present:       Jeffrey Newton (Superintendent), Donna Gittleman (Interim 
Assistant Superintendent for Special Education and Pupil 
Personnel), Dr. Karen Costello (Administrator for Program 
Improvement), Linda Anania (Principal, Flanders School), Dr. 
David Miko (Principal, Lillie B. Haynes School), Melissa DeLoreto 
(Principal, Niantic Center School), Dr. Judy DeLeeuw (Principal, 
East Lyme Middle School), Mike Susi (Principal, East Lyme High 
School), Maria Whalen (Director of Business and Facilities), Pat 
Lannon (Technology Director) 

I. CALL TO ORDER –  7:05 p.m. by Chair Tim Hagen 

II.  PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – Led by Chair Tim Hagen and Selectman Kevin Seery 

III.  PUBLIC COMMENT  

1. Maia Vargas -- 18 Pontiac Drive, Niantic, expressed concern and disappointment that 
the elementary building project proposal presented to the BOE on March 10, 2016 is 
not in the best interest of children. 

2. Dr. Brandon Stahl -- 4 Upper Kensington Dr, East Lyme, requested the Board initiate a 
formal, comprehensive food allergy policy addressing prevention, recognition, and plan 
to make all schools as safe as possible. 

3. Christine Stahl -- 4 Upper Kensington Drive, East Lyme, noted positive changes she 
has made at Flanders School related to food allergies.  She formally requested a 
district-wide food allergy policy be put into place for the start of the 2016-2017 school 
year. 

4. Leslie LauBach – 17 Upper Kensington Drive, East Lyme, spoke in support of a 
district-wide food allergy policy and read a letter written by Dr. Nicholas and Caitlin 
Lodato requesting a clear food allergy policy be put into place as soon as possible. 

5. Annemarie Graebe -- 29 Plum Hill Road, spoke in support of a district-wide food 
allergy policy. 

6. Brett Hammond -- 441 Boston Post Road, East Lyme, spoke in support of a district-
wide food allergy policy. 

7. Mykel Bridget -- 6 Pleasant Drive, Niantic, spoke in support of neighborhood schools 
and said she feels deceit as her family moved into town for Niantic Center School and 
now understands that the proposed plan may change.  

8. Dr. Kathryn Cambi – 2 Rocco Drive, East Lyme, spoke of the importance of instituting 
a proactive district-wide allergy policy.  



 

IV. APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

MOTION:  Jaime Barr Shelburn moved approval of minutes of the Board of Education February 
22, 2016 Regular Meeting as presented; Candice Carlson seconded. 

VOTE:   UNANIMOUS           MOTION CARRIED  

MOTION: Jaime Barr Shelburn moved approval of minutes of the Board of Education March 10, 
2016 Committee of the Whole Meeting; Marlene Nickerson seconded.  

VOTE PRO:  Tim Hagen (Chair), Al Littlefield (Secretary), Eric Bauman, Candice Carlson, 
Bill Derry, John Kleinhans, Marlene Nickerson, Barbara Senges, Jaime Barr Shelburn       

ABSTAIN:     Jill Carini      MOTION CARRIED 9:1 

V.   SPECIAL REPORTS  

A. Students’ Representative – Lily Zhong and Matt Spang  

 ELHS athletic successes were reported and are gearing up for spring sports. 

 Huge successes include the production of ELHS Drama Club production of Bye, 
Bye Birdie, Family Bingo Night, and the Unified Sports (Special Olympics) at 
Norwich Free Academy.  

 ELHS musicians will be attending the Music Festival in Gilford, NH on Thursday, 
03/17/16. 

 Spring Fling Dance on Friday, 03/18/16 at 7:00 to 10:00 p.m. This is a Sophomore 
Class fundraiser. 

 Next week will be the March Madness Basketball Tournament.  This is a 
Sophomore Class fundraiser. 

B. Selectmen’s Representative – Selectmen Kevin Seery 

 Board of Selectmen has moved forward the town’s FY 2016-2017 Budget to the 

Board of Finance.  The public is encouraged to attend the Board of Finance 
meeting on Thursday, 03/17/16 at 7:00 p.m. 

 Another 500 ft of the boardwalk has been completed – grand opening tentatively 
04/24/16 w/Niantic 5k Run 

 Former ELHS alumni athletic coaching accomplishments 

 Bathroom project at Cini Park has been delayed by State Department of 
Environmental Protection.   

C. Salem Board of Education – George Jackson 

 Salem BOE budget was cut back a considerable amount by the Board of Finance.  
The Salem Board of Education is deliberating as to where cuts will be made. 

D.  Other Reporters          

VI.   CONSENT AGENDA - None 

 VII.  DISCUSSION/ACTION ITEMS 

A. Finance/Facilities/Community 

1. Discussion/Action re:  Proposed ELPS Insurance Retirement Incentive Program 
for Qualifying Teachers with a Retirement Date of June 30, 2016 

Superintendent Jeff Newton and Finance Director Maria Whalen presented the details regarding 
a proposed insurance retirement incentive program for qualifying ELPS teachers with a 
retirement date of June 30, 2016.  The plan will provide medical insurance assistance for next 
three (3) years beyond retirement. 

MOTION: Jaime Barr Shelburn recommended approval of the ELPS Insurance Retirement 
Incentive Program for qualifying teachers with a retirement date of June 30, 2016 as 
presented; Al Littlefield seconded. 

VOTE:   UNANIMOUS           MOTION CARRIED 
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2. Discussion re:  Elementary School Building Project Update 

 Superintendent Newton took the Board through an updated presentation of the 
elementary school building projects as discussed at the March 10, 2016 
Committee of the Whole meeting.   

 Based on the town’s financial analysis of the BOE approved project and as a 

result of several conversations with town officials, Superintendent Newton was 
asked to present a revised project plan that the town could financially support.   

 The newly proposed plan calls for the renovate as new Lillie B. Haynes School, 
close Niantic Center School, and provide some renovations to Flanders School, 
but postpone the rebuilding of Flanders Elementary School in 5 to 7 years.   

 Previously, the BOE approved a plan to simultaneously renovate Niantic Center 
School as new and build a new school on the Flanders site, while closing Lillie 
B. Haynes and returning the building to the town.   

 Superintendent Newton stated that although LEARN has expressed an interest 
in leasing space at Lillie B. Haynes, they are unable to commit to a long-term 
agreement.    
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 Much discussion ensued regarding possible revenue opportunities for the use of 
Lillie B. Haynes, higher costs associated with delaying building project, possible 
decrease in future state funding, and doing what is educationally right for our 
children.   

 The Board acknowledged the need to pursue conversation and to come to 
agreement with the Board of Finance and the Board of Selectmen for an 
elementary school building plan that will pass referendum and move the town 
forward.  

B.  Instruction  
1. Discussion/Action re:  Proposed Memorandum of Understanding Between 

Xiang Jiang High/Middle School and East Lyme High/Middle School and 
SPIRAL International – Expand Exchange Opportunity for XJ Students in 
Grade 9-12 to Attend ELHS as Tuition Students Commencing the 2016-2017 
School Year 

 Superintendent Newton and the Chinese Ad hoc Committee of the Board 
recommended approval of the proposed Memorandum of Understanding 
Between Xiang Jiang High/Middle School and East Lyme High/Middle School 
and SPIRAL International to expand the exchange opportunity for Xiang Jiang 
students in grades 9-12 to attend ELHS as tuition students commencing the 
2016-2017 school year.  The current agreement allows for one (1) Grade 9 and 
eight (8) Grade 12 students to attend ELHS.   

 Some Board members shared positive experiences they have had this year with 
exchange students from China. 

MOTION:  Al Littlefield moved to authorize the Superintendent to enter into a Memorandum of 
Understanding Between Xiang Jiang High/Middle School and East Lyme High/Middle 
School and SPIRAL International to expand the exchange opportunity to include Xiang 
Jiang students in grades 9-12 to attend ELHS as tuition-paying students commencing 
the 2016-2017 school year as presented; Candice Carlson seconded. 

VOTE:   UNANIMOUS           MOTION CARRIED 

 
C.  Personnel 
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   D.  Policy 
1. Discussion/Action re:  Second Reading – Revised BOE Policy 5113 Students:  

Attendance/Excuses/Dismissal/Truancy/Tardiness 

MOTION: Jaime Barr Shelburn recommended the revision of EL BOE Policy 5113 Students:  
Attendance/Excuses/Dismissal/Truancy/Tardiness as presented; Candice Carlson 
seconded. 

VOTE:   UNANIMOUS           MOTION CARRIED 

2. Discussion/Action re:  Second Reading – Deletion of BOE Policy 5113.2 
Students - Truancy 

The Policy Review Committee recommended the deletion of BOE Policy 5113.2 
Students:  Truancy.  Student truancy has been incorporated into Policy 5113 
Students:  Attendance/Excuses/Dismissal/Truancy/Tardiness.   

MOTION: Jaime Barr Shelburn recommended the deletion of EL BOE Policy 5113.2 Students - 
Truancy as presented; Candice Carlson seconded. 

VOTE:   UNANIMOUS           MOTION CARRIED 

3. Discussion re:  First Reading – Revised BOE Policy 6142.101(a) Instruction:  
Students Nutrition and Physical Activity (Student Wellness Policy) 

The Policy Review Committee recommended the revision of Policy 6142.101(a) 
Instruction:  Student Nutrition and Physical Activity (Student Wellness Policy).  The 
second reading will be held on April 26, 2016. 

4. Discussion re:  First Reading – Revised BOE Policy 6145 Instruction: 
Extracurricular Activities 
The Policy Review Committee recommended the revision of Policy 6145 Instruction.  
The second reading will be held on April 26, 2016. 

E.  Other          

VIII. ADMINISTRATION REPORTS 

A. Superintendent of Schools – Mr. Jeffrey Newton  

 The BOE will present its budget to the BOF on Thursday, 03/17/16, 7:00 p.m. at 
Town Hall. 

 We are moving forward to secure a facilitator for the district long range plan and to 
develop a stakeholder committee. 

B. Interim Assistant Superintendent of Schools – Ms. Donna Gittleman  

 First round interviews for Assistant Superintendent will be held this week and 
second round next week. 

 First round interviews for Director of Special Services will be held on Thursday. 

C. Business/Facilities Director – Ms. Maria Whalen  

 Meeting with the ELTA on 03/21/16 regarding the High Deductible Heath Plan 
(HDHP) 

 The insurance retirement incentive program information will be distributed to 
teachers tomorrow. 

IX. COMMITTEE REPORTS 

A.   AAA Committee – Oral report of 03/14/16 meeting by Candice Carlson  

B. FFO Committee  
C. Policy Review Committee  
D. ELPS Chinese Program Ad hoc Committee – Oral report of 03/14/16 meeting by Albert 

Littlefield 
E. BOE Liaison to BOF Schedule  
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X. COMMUNICATIONS  

XI. NOTICES 

A. Notice of the following 2015/2016 staffing changes:  
1. Appointments 

• Sarah Frick, 1.0 FTE Instructional Aide (1:1), DW at MS, 02/08/16 
• Ryan Grant, 0.10 FTE After School Aide, HA, 02/12/16 
• Hilary Sullivan, 1.0 FTE Grade 4 Long-Term Substitute Teacher, HA, on or about 

03/28/15 through end of the 2015-2016 school year  

2. Reassignments 
• Kelly DeVoe reassigned from 1.0 FTE Instructional Aide (1:1), DW at MS to 1.0 

FTE (1:1) TLP DW at MS, 02/08/16 
• Wendy Patterson reassigned from 0.30 FTE School Aide, HA to 1.0 FTE 

Instructional Aide, Integrated Preschool Program, DW at HA, 02/05/16 

3. Increases/Decreases in FTE 
• Denise Smith, additional appointment of 0.15 FTE School Aide HS, in addition to 

0.30 FTE School Aide and 0.20 FTE Before/After School Aide, NC, 02/24/16  
• Jessica Thompson, additional appointment of 0.15 FTE School Aide, HS to 0.45 

FTE School Aide, HA, 02/24/16 

4. Resignations 
• Hilary Sullivan, 1.0 FTE Teaching Assistant, HA, on or about 03/28/16 

5. Supplemental Appointments 
• Marisa Alfano, Drama Club Co-Advisor, MS 
• Christine Gunther, Drama Club Co-Advisor, MS 

B. Notice of the following out of state field trips:   
• ELHS students to Warwick, RI on Thursday, March 17, 2016 to visit New 

England Tech. 

XII. BOARD COMMENTS/FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS  

A. Board Comments  

1. Food Allergy Policy will be added as an agenda item to the next agenda of the 
Policy Review Committee – Tim Hagen 

2. SAGA article in Volume 49 Edition 13 dated 03/3/16 regarding the BOE approval of 
the health curriculum was a misunderstanding – Superintendent Newton 

B. Future Agenda Items:  
1. East Lyme Chinese Program Update – Monthly 
2. Field Trip Discussion – To be scheduled 
3. Elementary and Middle School Period Updates from Students – To be scheduled 
4. Short/Long-Term Savings Ideas – To be scheduled 
5. Using Technology to Advance Curriculum – Eric Bauman – To be scheduled 
6. Revenue Account Review – Al Littlefield – Presented to FFO - To be scheduled 
7. Comprehensive Review of Coastal Connections Program – Tim Hagen – To be 

scheduled. 

XIII. PUBLIC COMMENT 

Diane Swan -- 7 North Beech Wood Road, Niantic, spoke in support of a district wide 
food allergy policy.  She thanked the Board members for their time, dedication and 
service, and the Superintendent for doing what’s best for the students and the 

community.  She encouraged them to develop a strategic plan with creative solutions 
to keep all school properties. 
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The Board took a short break at 9:37 p.m. 

XIV. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

MOTION: Albert Littlefield moved to enter into executive session at 9:41 p.m. and to include the 
Superintendent to discuss legal issues; John Kleinhans seconded.  

VOTE:       UNANIMOUS     MOTION CARRIED 

The Board exited Executive Session at 9:45 p.m. 

XV. ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION: Jamie Barr Shelburn moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:46 p.m.; Marlene Nickerson 
seconded.  

VOTE:       UNANIMOUS     MOTION CARRIED  

      
Respectfully submitted, 

      Albert Littlefield 

Albert Littlefield, Secretary 
      East Lyme Board of Education 
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